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The 212th Annual Meeting  
of the Second Presbyterian Church of Baltimore, Maryland 
Sunday, February 5, 2017, 10 , Second Presbyterian Chapel 

 
Welcome, Call to Order, and Opening Prayer: The Rev. Dr. Tom Blair 
  
Establishment of a Quorum of Members in Attendance 
  
Approval of the Minutes of the Congregational Meeting: Scott Silverwood 
  
The Nominating Committee Report: Becky Ferrell 
  
The Election of Officers: Elders, Deacons and Trustees 
  
Presentation of the 2017 Budget (including Terms of Pastorsõ Call): Matt Bramhall, Jim Hughes 
  
Call for Other Pertinent Business 
  
Adjournment of Meeting, Closing Prayer (unison) 

 Holy God, we have joined our hearts and minds that together we might see your Way for this, 
Your church, in the year to come. Where we have seen faithfully, God, lead us quickly. Where our 
vision has been clouded, give us ever-clearer vision ahead. In our trust that we are in your safe 
keeping ð encourage and prod us to more faithful living. 
 God of love and compassion, bless those who have been called to be officers of this 
congregationñelders, deacons and trusteesñand empower them by the grace of your spirit. 
Remind us all that we are called to be bearers of Christõs life, light and love to all we meet. 
 Help us offer our best to your service and your glory, mindful of the needs of others, in body, 
mind and spirit, in the name and spirit of Jesus of Nazareth, our Lord. Amen. 
 

 
Call to Order of the Meeting of the Corporation of Second Presbyterian Church in the City of 

Baltimore, Maryland 
 

Opening Prayer 
  
The Trustees Report: Paul Hume 
  
Other Pertinent Business 
  
10:50  Adjournment of Meeting and Prayer of Dismissal 

AGENDA 
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FROM OUR SENIOR PASTOR 
The Rev. Dr. Tom Blair 

I õve been thinking a lot about our common life together as a church in 2016 and what we may 
have yielded in it all. Oddly enough, it was at a 
college basketball game that a model for how Iõve 
seen this year unfold began to crystallize. 
  The other Monday night I went to the Lafayette-
Loyola basketball game, at Reitz Arena (a Patriot 
League event),  and  I overheard Lafayette coach Fran 
OõHanlon continually shout a phrase at his point 
guard: ôfield of vision, field of vision!õ 
 Now, Coach OõHanlon won his 300th collegiate 
victory this year, so he knows what heõs talking about. 
When the reporter asked him about his in-game 
comments afterwards in the post-game interview (on 
the Lafayette Sports Channel), Coach OõHanlon talked 
about his encouragement of his key player to 
continue to widen his perspective, see the depth of 
the field of play, to take in the movement on the 
court in an all-encompassing view, and then to play 
appropriately, distributing the ball and managing the 
game. 
 Now, that is not an easy thing for any of us to do, 
on a basketball court, or in life in general, but it is an 
apt metaphor and worthy goal. In some measure, 
thatõs how this Annual Report begins to function for 
us. These reports are not only records of programs 
and events of the past year, but also carry with them 
a historical depth, a sense of the movement of the 

Spirit with us together, and a measure of perspective 
of the growing shape and form of ministry at Second 
Presbyterian, founded on the values and traditions of 
213 years past. This report equips us with a ôfield of 
visionõ of not just the twelve months that made up 
the year 2016, but even more so gives us a snapshot 
in time of the ongoing life and ministry of this vital 
and vibrant Christian congregation called The Second 
Presbyterian Church of Baltimore. 
 The year 2016 was marked by events that are 
hallmarks of tradition through the liturgical year: a 
meaningful Lent, a joyous Easter, a celebrative 
Pentecost, a thoughtful Summer Sermon Series on 
the Apostleõs Creed, a fun Rally Day, a happy ôTrunk 
or Treatõ event on Reformation Day, a spectacular 
Christmas Pageant, and our always fantastic 
Christmas Eve services. None of these could have 
happened without devoted efforts by key people 
behind the scenes.  
 Behind all that takes place here we have 
developed a supportive, encouraging staff that 
deservedly engenders trust and confidence from our 
congregation and community. It is a daily joy to work 
together with such talented, capable and committed 
people and to serve such an imaginative, willing and 
generous congregation. 
 Among the programs I have had a hand in 
initiating through this past year have been our 
ongoing ôBible Guysõ Menõs Bible Study, continuing 
coordination with our new Counseling Center 
partner, INSPIRIT, helping to facilitate our Capital 
Reserve Fund (Building Faith in the Future) Task 
Force, and helping to direct our ongoing Ministry 
Assessment Team. It has been a busy year, 
administratively. 
 In addition, throughout the year I have had coffee 
ôcheck inõ conversations with approximately 42 
people among our congregation. These visits 
supplement a steady diet of pastoral visits in times of 
joy, illness or sadness. I also led a well-attended Adult 
Seminar Series on John Calvin. (In certain ways, my 
ôfield of visionõ of the congregation has indeed been 
broadening.) 
 Now heading into my 13th full year of ministry with 
you, I can say that we are beginning to hit full stride. 
Our Session, Deacons and Board of Trustees continue 
their diligent and faithful work, overseeing the 
programs that make our church run smoothly and 
the resources that support Christõs work through us 
and our Mission partners. We continue to successfully 
transition new members into positions of leadership, 
a clear sign of a healthy institution.  
 In terms of overall membership, we received 22 
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FROM OUR ASSOCIATE PASTOR 
The Rev. Jenn DiFrancesco 

new members in 2016, eight of them confirmees. (It 
is noteworthy that since 2007 we have received 214 
new members, 21 new members a year.) 
 As a congregation we also took time to remember 
seven of our members who have passed on to join 
the church triumphant: Lida Gerhardt, Nancy Rader, 
Margaret Kraus, Margaret Grill, Bob Cox, Bill Kerr and 
Fran Schmidt. We will deeply miss each and every 
one of these dear people, and our lives and work will 
be enriched and inspired by their examples.  
 Life together in Christ makes sense only if thereõs 
the hope and the expectation that, across the day-to-
day progression of our lifetimes, our stories are being 
purposefully gathered up into Godõs story and we are 
all headed somewhere closer to Godõs intentions, 
even if itõs not always clear to see the grace of the 
resurrection active in our lives. In this light, the ôfield 
of visionõ we are asked to develop together is always 
gaining new focus and clarity of direction according 

to our guide in life and death, Jesus of Nazareth. 
 Through  this, my twelfth year with you, I am 
thankful that I am continually improving my field of 
vision. As I have shared my life with you through 
another year, I have more and more appreciated the 
vision, support, generosity, energy and resources 
made available through this multi-talented 
congregation. Thank you for sharing so much of it 
with me and my family. 

 
With you, in Christõs service,      

There is much that the Church is called to do. Over 
the past year, we have served together on 
committees, taught together a Vacation Bible School,  
and shared Godõs love through continued and new 
mission partnerships. Thank you for allowing me to 
focus my time and energy on worship and mission.   
 
We all are one in mission, 
We all are one in call, 
Our varied gifts united 
By Christ, the Lord of all. 
A single, great commission 
Compels us from above 
To plan and work together 
That all may know Christ's love. 
 
This past year we heard the call to: 
Unload over 70 tons of food at the Walter P Carter 
Elementary/Middle School 
Begin 5th Sundays of Service, an opportunity for 
service on Sunday mornings at Second. 
Create a Mission Council Book Group exploring 
topics like immigration and bioethics 
 
We all are called for service 
To witness in God's name. 
Our ministries are diff'rent, 
Our purpose is the same: 
To touch the lives of others 
 
 
 
 
 

By God's surprising grace 
So ev'ry folk and nation 
May feel God's warm embrace. 
 
This past year, we heard the call to:  
Deliver or mail more than 50 prayer shawls/baby 
blankets 
Prepare hundreds of home cooked meals for the 
Shine into Womanhood (4th/5th grade) girls 

Rev. Jenn and family at celebration for her 10th 
anniversary at Second, May 2016 
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Share Godõs love with over 80 kids in Vacation Bible 
School  
 
Now let us be united 
And let our song be heard. 
Now let us be a vessel 
For God's redeeming Word. 
We all are one in mission, 
We all are one in call, 
Our varied gifts united 
By Christ, the Lord of all. 
 
 
This past year, we heard the call to:  

¶ Join together to fund an addition for the girlsõ 
school Afghanistan  

¶ Serve together, with more than 200 volunteers all 
over Baltimore on MLK Day 

¶ Unite with 12 Presbyterian churches (Uptown 
Metro Ministry Group) to fund a community 
organizer for the Woodbourne-McCabe 
Neighborhood.  

¶ While we have accomplished quite a bit this year; 
much remains to be done.  

¶ There are no dull moments at Secondêthanks be 
to God. 

 
 
Hymn: We are One in Mission  by Rusty Edwards, b. 

1955 

FROM OUR PASTORAL ASSISTANT 
Joyce Zimmerman 

W hat a variety of jobs and people I get to encounter throughout a year at Second 
Presbyterian! I appreciate it all and look forward to 
more in the coming days. 
 As a Pastoral Assistant, I see my work as partly 
pastoral and partly assistant. In a pastoral vein, I have 
visited and contacted a variety of people in many 
situations this year. Iõve tried to reach out to the 
elderly at home and also to visitors on a Sunday 
morning. I work with the Board of Deacons in 
providing care and connections with all members as 
well as doing some administrative work for them, I 
participated on the Congregational Life Council and 
served on the board of AIM, the community 
organization serving seniors in northern Baltimore 
City. Weekly, and at Christmas and Easter, I 
coordinate flower deliveries and memorials. 
 As an òassistantó, Iõve worked with several 
maintenance concerns over the past few years. Rob 
Brown is our Building Facilities Manager and brings a 
wealth of experience and knowledge to this job. I try 
to coordinate with him and assist where possible.  I 
also assist with some office tasks such as proof 
reading bulletins etc. and helping refine the data in 
our current data base system. I assist with new 
member classes and maintain the statistical reports 
for Session. 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 I enjoy the privilege of interacting with other staff 
members daily and with such a variety of 
congregational members. Each day is different and 
brings new knowledge, challenges and satisfactions. 
Thank you for allowing me these opportunities and 
for all the help, encouragement, and friendship you 
have given me over the years. 
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FROM OUR DIRECTOR OF CHRISTIAN FORMATION 
AND CONGREGATIONAL LIFE 
Amy Carlson, M.Div. 

O ver this past year, I have witnessed the many ripples that are created through the 
sharing of time, passion, and energy from 
members of our congregation. Ripples that 
have shaped our congregational life, 
relationships with our community, and 
Christian Formation. Though it may not seem 
like much to those of you who participate, 
every time you show up, share, give, love, 
learn, and create, you leave an impact on our 
congregation and share Christ with those 
around you. 
 Our youth were busy this past year with our 
annual ski trip, mission trip to Pittsburgh, 
vacation Bible school, Christmas party, and 
Faith in 3D conference in Disney World! 
Additionally, we had an opportunity to attend 
a Presbytery-wide Middle School retreat that I 
helped to plan and facilitate through my 
capacity on the Disciple Formation Team with 
the Baltimore Presbytery. We as a 
congregation have witnessed the talent of our 
youth and children through their participation 
in the pageant, worship leadership, and 
musical offerings. 
 Many of our members have given much of 
their time and energy this year to volunteering 
in a variety of congregational life events such 
as Rally Day, Trunk or Treat/Chili Cook-off, 
and the Christmas lunch. A special thank you 
to Louise DeLaVergne, Shay Herman, and 
Holly Pool for their leadership in these events.  
 I am so excited that our youth group, Alpha and 
Omega, has grown this year! We now meet twice a 
month and have been averaging around 12 youth 
members each time. Likewise, our Confirmation class 
has grown this year as well with 12 Confirmands in 
the class. I am grateful to Emily Inglis who is co-
teaching this class with me this year.  
 I am humbled into a deep gratitude for the hard 
work of our Sunday School teachers, Christian 
Education Council, and volunteers and all that they 
give to the Christian Formation program. This fall, our 
entire Sunday School program focused on the theme 
òAll Things Newó inviting reflection of how our call to 
discipleship includes the ways we care for Godõs 
creation. With the support of the Landscaping 
Committee, we had a planting day in which all of our 

classes participated in planting bulbs around the 
church property that we will enjoy come spring. The 
creativity of our teachers and passion from our 
members helped to establish a deeper connection to  
our call to environmental stewardship.  
 Our Adult Seminar Series has taken on some new 
learning opportunities this year as well under the co-
leadership of Bernie and Gail Levy. We have 
welcomed guest speakers like Cecilia Amaral,  Rev. 
Jack Carlson, and The Rev. Dr. Jackie Taylor. Bernie 
facilitated a wonderful series called òFaith on the 
Avenueó exploring different types of congregations. 
This Spring we will be listening to members of our 
congregation share about how their faith intersects in 
the workplace through a series called òFaith in the 
Workplaceó.  

òA pebble cast into a pond causes ripples that spread in all directions. Each one of 
our thoughts, words and deeds is like that."  ~Dorothy Day 

Amy Carlson, M.Div., left, and 2016 Confirmands 
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 Our Adult Education continues to thrive with 
our monthly Candlelighters and Bible studies. 
This January, the Candlelighters started a new 
study on Job: God and Suffering. I also 
facilitated a Bible Study called òThe Gospel 
According to the Walking Dead: An Apocalyptic 
Study of the New Testamentó for a number of 
different groups this year. As a part of this 
series we are learning how what the biblical 
authors believed about òthe end timesó 
significantly impacted their understanding of 
discipleship. 
 I continue to serve in worship leadership 
through the preaching, planning of worship, 
children and youth ministry integration, and 
evening vespers services. I serve on the Worship 
Council, Hymn Planning Committee, and Survey 
Response Team. Working with the many 
creative minds of this congregation, we 
continue to work diligently to provide worship 
experiences that shape our faith and welcome 
Christ into our midst. The 5 pm Christmas Eve 
service was a particular moment of light and 
nourishment for me this year. 
 It has been an incredible journey and I am 
excited for all that is to come in the New Year! 
 
Blessings and Peace,         
         Amy Carlson 
 

 

ά!ƭƭ ¢ƘƛƴƎǎ bŜǿέ {ǳƴŘŀȅ 
{ŎƘƻƻƭ tƭŀƴǝƴƎ 5ŀȅτ
hŎǘƻōŜǊ нлмс 

¸ƻǳǘƘ DǊƻǳǇ aƛǎǎƛƻƴ ¢ǊƛǇ ǘƻ 
tŜƴƴǎȅƭǾŀƴƛŀΣ {ǳƳƳŜǊ нлмс 

/ƻƴƎǊŜƎŀǝƻƴŀƭ /ƘǊƛǎǘƳŀǎ [ǳƴŎƘ 


